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Good afternoon.  My name is Mike Ewall, and I’m the founder and director of a national organization, 
Energy Justice Network.  Energy Justice works at the local level with grassroots community groups in 
Maryland and the rest of the country to support efforts to promote zero waste, and to stop polluting and 
unnecessary energy and waste industry facilities, with a focus on ending waste incineration. 
 
We strongly support this bill. 
 
Presently, there are two main trash incinerators in Maryland: Wheelabrator Baltimore in Baltimore City, 
and the Montgomery County Resource Recovery Facility in Montgomery County.  Each one benefits from 
different recycling credits, which is why this bill covers two different sections. 
 
Both involve getting recycling credits for dumping toxic incinerator ash on top of landfills. 
 
Historically, landfills were required to use a layer of fresh soil as daily cover material on top of the landfill to 
prevent trash and odors from blowing into the community overnight.  In recent decades, the waste industry 
has convinced state agencies to allow “alternative daily cover” so they could save money not paying for 
soil, and get paid by taking wastes for cover material instead. 
 
The problem with this is that these alternative daily cover materials, including incinerator ash, are usually 
more noxious than the trash they’re often covering. 
 
In Baltimore, ash is used as cover material for itself, at the city’s Quarantine Road Landfill.  MDE has written 
to the city demanding that ash use as cover material be discontinued after finding that it was blowing off-
site.  MDE’s letter called it “unacceptable,” and “not as safe as or better than the use of clean soil as 
required in the regulations.”  Landfill workers have found that enough ash blows away that other waste 
becomes exposed. 
 
In Montgomery County, their incinerator ash is shipped by train exclusively to majority black landfill 
communities in southcentral Virginia… currently, the Old Dominion Landfill near Richmond.  Like Baltimore, 
it’s used as landfill cover where it can blow into the community.  Even worse, it’s considered “recycling” 
when they use this toxic ash to build internal roads in the landfill.  Heavy trucks driving on this ash can then 
kick up toxic ash dust as they routinely drive over it. 
 
Ash is quite toxic.  In an incinerator, it’s a trade-off.  All of the toxic metals like mercury, arsenic, lead, 
cadmium, and chromium end up in the air and the ash.  The more they keep out of the air, the more toxic 
the ash becomes, as this captured fly ash is mixed with the bottom ash sent to be “recycled” at these 
landfills.  With dioxins and furans – the most toxic chemicals known to science – incinerators reduce these 
air emissions by injecting activated carbon.  This lowers dioxin pollution in the air, but increases total dioxin 
formation, transferring it to the ash.  It’s rather disturbing to think that this “unacceptable” use of toxic ash 
would be classified as recycling. 
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